
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 8TH, 2018 MEETING
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, February 8th, 2018.  Supervisor Joseph Norton called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM with a salute to the flag.  He asked for a moment of silence to remember our soldiers overseas and the passing of a town resident who served the Town for the last 35 years.
Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Mary Weinberger – present



Linda Eurich – present



Mark D’Agostino – present




Paul Coughlin – present
Also present was Acting Attorney for the Town Kyle VanDeWater.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 
Wendy Burton, 628 Hunns Lake Road – thanked the Board for not enforcing the 3-minute rule during this time, was grateful for their auditing Cablevision fees and spoke of the disheartening comments made during the January meeting about the Town Clerk.  She was also pleased that a free dump day might be revisited but was hoping that her question be answered regarding an accounting of the large amount of money from the unappropriated fund balance.
LIAISON REPORTS: 










            The supervisor made a motion to waive the Liaison and Supervisor reports for this meeting.  Motion was seconded by Mark D’Agostino, with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  Motion carried.
MOTION TO APPROVE AGENDA: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin to accept the agenda.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  
NEW BUSINESS:

1. MASTER PLAN REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT– to be addressed later on in the meeting.
2. ANNUAL APPROVAL OF BOOKS: The books of Town Justices Frank Weber and Dennis Smith (present) were presented by Court Clerk Patty Koch.  A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to approve their records as presented to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  


Building Inspector Don Smith presented his books to the Board, and they were accepted as presented to the best of their knowledge on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  


Town Clerk Ritamary Bell presented her records to the Town Board, with a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich, that they had received the books of the Town Clerk.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

3. RESOLUTION FOR SPEED REDUCTION REQUESTS: Supervisor Norton read the following resolutions:                RESOLUTION #2A of 2018
TO PETITION THE STATE AND COUNT TO REDUCE 
THE SPEED LIMIT ON PART OF BULLS HEAD ROAD

Motion made by: Joseph Norton

Seconded by: Mark D’Agostino 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Town Board has received numerous requests from Town residents along the Bulls Head Road corridor to reduce the speed limit, and

WHEREAS, the Town residents pointed out that the posted 55 MPH speed limit from the Taconic Parkway was placed at a time when there were 2/3 less homes and driveways accessing Bulls Head Road, and
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WHEREAS, the posted speed limit is dangerous to anyone exiting their home driveways due to visibility and road design issues, and,  

WHEREAS, a similar situation existed on the Slate Quarry Road side of the Taconic which necessitated a lowering of the posted speed limit to 45 MPH.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board respectfully requests that Dutchess County Department of Public Works and the NYS Department of Transportation lower the posted speed limit on Bulls Head Road to 45 MPH, excluding those areas where the speed limit is already lowered to 30 MPH.

            Roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

Resolution #2A of 2018 adopted by the affirmative votes of the five Town Board members and certified this 9th day of February 2018.
RESOLUTION #2B of 2018

TO PETITION THE STATE AND COUNT TO REDUCE 
THE SPEED LIMIT ON THE ROUTE 82 CORRIDOR 
THROUGH STANFORDVILLE

Motion made by: Joseph Norton

Seconded by: Mary Weinberger 

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Town Board has received numerous requests from Town residents along the Route 82 State road corridor to reduce the speed limit, beginning at Jameson Hill Road to the end of Millis Lane (CR#87), along the Town corridor, and

WHEREAS, the Town residents pointed out that the posted 55 MPH speed limit was placed at a time when there were less homes, businesses and driveways accessing Route 82, as well as increased traffic from Salt Point Turnpike onto Route 82 and

WHEREAS, the posted speed limit is dangerous to anyone exiting their home driveways due to visibility and road design issues, and,  

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has seen a significant increase of 16-wheel vehicles utilizing the Route 82 corridor through Town.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board respectfully requests that the NYS Department of Transportation lower the posted speed limit on Bulls Head Road to 45 MPH, commencing at Route 82 and Jameson Hill Road to Grist Mill Lane, where the posted speed is currently set at 40 MPH; then at the end of the posted 40 MPH area at the intersection of Route 82 and Hunns Lake Road, lower the current 55 MPH to 45 MPH on to the end of Millis Lane and Route 82.

Roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.

Resolution #2B of 2018 adopted by the affirmative votes of the five Town Board members and certified this 9th day of February 2018.

4. PAYROLL TRAINING FOR BANK RECONCILIATION: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to approve $500 for training for the comptroller to reconcile bank statements with the Town’s new software.   Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

5. BATHROOMS AND KITCHEN HOT WATER: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich, to have the hot water tank in the basement removed and add a “hot water on demand” system in the two Town Hall bathrooms as well as for the new kitchen, not to exceed $1,000.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

6. 2018 BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, to approve the following appointments:







CAC members Claire Copley, Michael Picinelli, John Schultz and Barry Haydasz – seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  
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Board of Assessment Review member Carol Hanlon - seconded by Linda Eurich.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Recreation Commission member Antonio Ingenito – seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Zoning Board of Appeals Adam Munderback – seconded by Linda Eurich.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Fire Safety Board members Dennis Smith, Kathleen Spiers, Donald Smith, Ed Hoxsie, 

Robert Stramm, Dennis Gilhooly and Jeff Spiers – seconded by Mary Weinberger. Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Board of Ethics members William Moriarty, Timothy Gifford, Divo Martini, Charles Hanlon and Frank Grasso – seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Scenic Road Committee member John Royall – seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Farm & Ag Committee Mark Burdick, Dave Tetor, David Hambleton, Dan Richard, Don Lewis and Michael Picinelli – seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  
Planning Board member John Van Leuven (new appointment) – seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Board of Assessment Review Secretary Lauren Ostermann (new appointment) – seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Appointments to the Draft Master Plan Review Committee were tabled.
7. RECOGNITION OF MARK ZEYHER: The supervisor read the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #2C OF 2018

Motion made by: Joseph Norton
Seconded by: Paul Coughlin
Mark Zeyher served the Town of Stanford in many capacities and especially in his decade’s long chairmanship of the Board of Assessment Review.  He loved the Town and bought and rehabilitated many properties in the Town.  He passed away on December 28, 2017.  He will be missed and it is the wish of the Stanford Town Board that his family accepts our deepest condolences.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

8. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF GERRY FERNANDEZ: The resignation of Gerry Fernandez from the Planning Board was accepted with regret for his more than 30 years of exemplary service to the Town on the motion of Joseph Norton, second by Linda Eurich.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

9. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF DONNA HOWAY: Joseph Norton made a motion to accept Donna Howay’s retirement as Deputy Town Clerk with deepest regret, wished her well and added that the door was always open if she wanted to come back.   The motion was seconded by Paul Coughlin with a roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.   Motion carried.

(Note: agenda items taken out of order)
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11. VOLUNTEER FIREMEN TRANSFER STATION PASS: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to waive the $10 sticker fee for the active volunteer fire company members at the Transfer Station.  Roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary 
Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.   Motion carried.

10. DEPUTY TOWN CLERK POSITION: After statements made by Councilman D’Agostino regarding the Clerk’s office and how that budget was formulated , a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to have an ad run again for the position and table this matter until the ads are run and more people apply .  Roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.   Motion carried.  The Clerk asked if she could answer Mr. D’Agostino’s comments and was told no by the supervisor.
13. BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was entered into the record on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin:
TOWN OF STANFORD

2018 BUDGET RESOLUTION for THE 2017 BUDGET
#2D of 2018
GENERAL FUND and HIGHWAY FUND


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2017 Budget line items that have exceeded the amount available in certain budget lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers to and from the budget lines listed below for the 2017 General Fund and Highway Fund as follows:

             LINE ITEM INCREASE                        AMOUNT
          LINE ITEM DECREASE

	00-01-1010-40: Town Board contractual
	$ 300.00
	00-01-101—41: Town Board broadcasting

	00-01-1010-40: Town Board contractual
	$ 223.12
	00-01-1315-40: Comptroller contractual

	00-01-1220-40: supervisor contractual
	$2,442.83
	00-01-1315-40: Comptroller contractual

	00-01-1320-40: auditor
	$10,000.00
	00-01-1315-40: comptroller contractual

	00-01-1355-42: Assessor-legal/settlements
	$3,130.00
	00-01-1355-40: assessor contractual

	00-01-1620-40: buildings contractual
	$7,001.63
	00-01-1620-20: building equipment

	00-01-1670-40: Central printing
	$ 347.66
	00-01-1410-40: Town Clerk contractual

	00-02-3310-40: traffic control
	$ 3,329.05
	00-01-1990-40: Spec.Item contingency

	00-04-5010-10: Hwy. Supt. salary
	$ 76.60
	00-04-5010-20: Highway Supt. equipment

	00-04-5010-40: Hwy. contractual 
	$ 114.62
	00-04-5010-20: Hwy. Supt. equipment

	00-04-5132-10: Garage salaries
	$ 4,868.35
	00-04-5132-10: Garage contractual

	00-04-5182-40: Street lighting
	$ 61.22
	00-04-5132-40: Garage contractual

	00-06-7310-10: Youth programs salary
	$ 7,357.36
	00-04-5132-40: Garage contractual

	00-06-7310-40: Youth programs contractual
	$ 2,224,78
	00-04-5132-40” Garage contractual

	00-06-7310-45: Haunted House
	$ 9,198.13
	00-06-7140-40: Playgrounds contractual

	00-07-8010-10-: Zoning salary
	$ 506.25
	00-07-8030-40: Master Plan contractual

	00-07-8010-11: Zoning salary
	$688.50
	00-07-8030-40: Master Plan contractual

	00-07-8020-40: Zoning contractual
	$ 1,725.00
	00-07-8030-40: Master Plan contractual

	00-08-9060-80: Hospital/Medical Insurance
	$ 3,078.87
	00-08-9030-80: NYS Retirement


	01-04-5110-41: General repairs-hot/cold mix
	$ 47,000
	01-04-5110-42: General repairs-oil/stone

	01-04-5110-41: General repairs-hot/cold mix
	$ 104.04
	01-04-5110-40: General repairs contractual

	01-04-5112-20: CHIPS equipment
	$ 21,649.00
	01-04-5120-10: Bridges salaries

	01-04-5112-20: CHIPS equipment
	$ 34,519.32
	01-04-5130-10: Machinery salaries

	01-04-5112-20: CHIPS equipment
	$ 13,961.23
	01-04-5130-48: Machinery fuel

	01-04-5130-40: Machinery clothing
	$ 513.98
	01-04-5130-41: Machinery tools

	01-04-5130-45: Machinery outside repairs
	$ 404.65
	01-04-5130-41: Machinery tools

	01-04-5142-20: Snow removal equipment
	$ 32,938.19
	01-04-5142-10: Snow removal salaries

	01-04-5142-20: Snow removal equipment
	$ 37,711.01
	01-04-5140-10: Brush/weeds salaries

	01-04-5142-42: Snow removal salt
	$ 1,642.46
	01-04-5142-42: Snow removal sand

	01-08-9060-80: Hospital/Medical Insurance
	$ 7,094.42
	01-08-9030-80: Social Security

	01-08-9065-80” Dental Insurance
	$ 757.43
	01-08-9030-80: Social Security

	08-04-5182-80: Street lighting
	$ 104.38
	00-08-9030-80: Social Security


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
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Resolution #2D of 2018 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 8th day of February 2018.

12. POSTING OF TOWN PROPERTY: After discussion with Attorney VanDeWater, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to have posted signs put on property owned by the Town on Tic Toc Way.   Roll call vote as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary 
Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.   Motion carried.

1. MASTER PLAN REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT: Committee Chair Mark Burdick and Committee member Tom Angell gave a synopsis to the Board of what progress they had made to this point.  The committee had met with County Planning and the Economic Board, had voted to eliminate the most controversial aspects of the Master plan – housing units in the area behind McCarthy’s and a central sewer and water, and only focus on other properties for future development.  Mr. Burdick also apologized that he had been busy with his market to have any recent progress made.  Mr. Angell added that the mandate has changed and needed more direction and guidance from the Board in order to produce what they’ve been asked. The supervisor responded that he would like the committee to give a one or two page summary to the Board of these comments.  Committee member Duffy Layton addressed the Board and requested that his statement be entered into the minutes:
February 8, 2018
To: Town of Stanford Town Board
Town Board Members,
               I would like the following to be made a matter of the minutes:




I am not sure how the other members of the committee feel, but I was extremely disappointed when I heard that Mr. Norton indicated to Mark Burdick that the Master Plan Committee’s recommendation to build a Town Road to the Library Ball fields was a stupid idea, a “Road to Nowhere”, and would not be supported by the Town Board. This happened last summer. Had Mr. Norton and the Board not taken matters into their own hands and had instead (as it should have been) let the residents of Stanford decide, then there would have been enough time for the public to decide, and if approved, let the Library revise their plans.


The Master Plan Committee made this recommendation only after meeting with the Dutchess County Planning and Economic Developments, and after much discussion among the committee members. The recommendation was not made on a whim. The overwhelming majority of our 11 member Master Plan Committee was in favor of the recommendation.
When Mr. Norton told Mark Burdick that the proposed road was a “Road to Nowhere”, he indicated that no one wanted to tell it to his face, so Mr. Norton ended up being the messenger. So, I want to be told to my face that it was a “Road to Nowhere”. I also want to know who made the determination that it was a “Road to Nowhere”, and I want to know why it was determined that our residents should not have been able to be the ones to decide.


In my opinion, The Town Board Members who sat on the Town Board at that time ruined one of the greatest opportunities this town has had in YEARS to start a modest Town Center, support our local Library, and correct a traffic safety problem.




I feel that it is now a waste of my time to stay on the Master Plan Committee when it is clear to me that the old and many of the new members of the Town Board feel the same way as Mr. Norton, as proven by their names being on the flyers that were sent out to voters saying it would be a “Road to Nowhere”.









Thank you for your lack of respect for the Master Plan Committee that YOU appointed. And lastly, I did not move here, I am a Third Generation Stanford resident.
Respectfully,
Duffy Layton

14. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the January 3rd Reorganizational Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  
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The Minutes of the January 8th Workshop Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  


The Minutes of the January 11th Town Board Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call 
vote was held as follows:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  


With no other matters to discuss, a motion was made by Joseph Norton at 8:43 PM to close the meeting, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
_________________________________

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


